Courts and Predictive Algorithms

10.27.2015

ANGÈLE CHRISTIN, ALEX ROSENBLAT, and DANAH BOYD

Introduction¹

Classical descriptions of courts and trials usually emphasize the dignity, slow pace, and timehonored legal expertise of the judges and prosecutors in charge of criminal cases. Courts are seldom described as sites where data analytics and algorithms flourish. Yet one of the most striking innovations of the criminal justice system during the past thirty years has been the introduction of statistical models and software programs designed to help judges, prosecutors, and other court staff assess the "risk" of criminal offenders.

While the use of statistical techniques in criminal justice is not new,² the number and sophistication of these algorithms has vastly increased over the past decades. The term 'algorithm' comes from computer science, rather than law, and refers to an automatic rule that uses numerical inputs to produce some result, in this case a prediction relevant to the criminal justice system. In practice, it refers to the automation of a statistical method. Over the past thirty years, statistical methods originally designed for use in probation and parole decisions have become more advanced and more widely adopted, not only for probation and bail decisions, but also for sentencing itself.³ Based on a small number of variables about defendants, either connected to their criminal history (previous offenses, failure to appear in court, violent offenses, etc.) or socio-demographic characteristics (age, sex, employment status, drug history, etc.), such algorithms typically provide an estimate of an offender's risk of recidivism or risk of failing to appear when on bail, from "low" to "high."

Advocates for statistical approaches to criminal justice highlight the many benefits associated with risk- assessment tools. In their view, predictive algorithms rationalize the decision-making process by summarizing all relevant information in a more efficient way than the human brain: for instance, that actuarial assessments would do a better job than individualized judgment at predicting risk and therefore would help strike a better balance between reducing incarceration and promoting public safety.⁴ Advocates also hope that risk-assessment tools will help curb a history of racism and discrimination embedded in the U.S. criminal justice system by reducing







disparities in the interpretation of the information available to judges, prosecutors, and other court staff when they make decisions.⁵ Data-driven initiatives are frequently said to minimize incarceration rates and the length of imprisonment for low-risk offenders, resulting in lower budgetary costs and reduced social harm.⁶

Using predictive algorithms may also save precious time for overworked prosecutors, judges, clerks, and other court staff.⁷ Yet there is still very limited empirical research about whether predictive algorithms accomplish all of these goals.

Evidence-based initiatives attract significant political bipartisan support and are popular among practitioners, non-profits, and governmental institutions. For instance, the American Law Institute recommends a broader use of risk-assessment tools in the most recent version of their highly influential Model Penal Code.⁸ Yet, scholars imply that as a management stratagem, risk-assessment tools move judicial scrutiny away from public review and towards proprietary methods by private industry actors.⁹ These tools may impact how judges, prosecutors, and court staff exert their own discretion, even if they don't perceive a difference, and the outcomes of risk assessment algorithms may be skewed due to the use of socio-economic variables, biases in the data, and inaccurate predictions.

Increased reliance on predictive algorithms takes place within a broader context of mass incarceration and racial discrimination in the U.S. criminal justice system. The United States, which represents 5% of the world population, has 25% of the world's prisoners: 2.2 million people (including pretrial detainees) are currently incarcerated.¹⁰ According to the most recent figures, 1 in 12 black men between 25 and 56 years old is currently in jail.¹¹ Racial discrimination takes place at every step of the criminal justice system, from policing to bail, plea, sentencing, probation, and parole. Part of what is driving the introduction of algorithms in courts is the hope that these new tools will have a positive impact on the overall fairness of the system.¹² Examining the concrete practices associated with the uses of predictive algorithms in courts is crucial to assessing the efficacy of this agenda.

The primer examines four questions:

- 1. How are predictive algorithms constructed?
- 2. How do judges and prosecutors use the algorithms?
- 3. How does evidence-based sentencing affect disempowered groups and the criminal justice system as a whole?
- 4. What kind of data is missing?

Predictive algorithms in the U.S. criminal justice system

There are four major areas of the criminal justice system where predictive algorithms are now used:

1. Pretrial and bail

Over the past forty years, about 10% of courts have developed their own risk-assessment tools.¹³ In 2015, the Arnold Foundation launched a new instrument, the "Public Safety Assessment-Court" (PSA), which relies on several variables related to the age of the defendant and his or her criminal record and previous failures to appear in court in order to "accurately, quickly, and efficiently assess the risk that a defendant will engage in violence, commit a crime, or fail to come back to court." The PSA is currently used by 21 jurisdictions, including three entire states (Arizona, Kentucky, and New Jersey) and three major cities (Charlotte, Chicago, and Phoenix). According to the Arnold Foundation, it has led to lower crime rates and a decrease in jail population in the jurisdictions where it was used.¹⁴

2. Criminal sentencing

In 1984, the Sentencing Reform Act led to the creation of the U.S. Sentencing Commission and the Sentencing Tables, a mandatory federal instrument imposing determinate ranges of incarceration time for serious federal crimes. Under federal law, the Sentencing Tables reflected a mixture of goals, including "the need for the sentence imposed...to provide just punishment for the offense and at the same time to protect the public from further crimes of the defendant."¹⁵ The columns categorize the criminal history of the defendant, while the rows describe her offense level, and each box provides a range of the length of incarceration (for example, 10-16 months of imprisonment).¹⁶ The Sentencing Tables became advisory (not mandatory, but still significant) in 2005. Many other risk-assessment instruments have emerged since then, some of which go beyond the Sentencing Tables to consider factors not directly connected to the crime (such as the socio-demographic characteristics of the defendant). For instance, Pennsylvania's Sentencing Commission has been developing a risk assessment scale to determine what level of recidivism risk is associated with all adult defendants and recently published a report suggesting it may use age, gender, and the defendant's place of residence as determining factors under the new guidelines.¹⁷

3. Probation and Parole

The number of states using a risk-assessment tool for parole decisions increased from 1 in 1979 to 23 in 2004.¹⁸ Two highly popular prediction instruments are the LSI-R (Level of Services Inventory-Revised), a proprietary product of the private company Multi-Health Systems¹⁹ and COMPAS (Correctional Offender Management Profiling for Alternative Sanctions), a proprietary product of Northpointe, Inc.²⁰ As noted by law professor Sonja B. Starr, "the LSI-R includes not just the defendant's current living situation but also history variables outside the defendant's control; for instance, a defendant will be considered higher risk if his parents had criminal backgrounds."²¹ Instruments such as LSI-R and COMPAS are used for many purposes, including

the security classification of prison inmates but also their eligibility for parole and levels of probation and parole supervision.

4. Juvenile Justice

Since 1993, the Annie E. Casey Foundation has been developing a "Risk Assessment Instrument" (RAI), which was implemented in 2014 in more than 300 jurisdictions across 39 states. The RAI score indicates "whether the child is eligible for secure detention, for a non-secure detention alternative program, or for release home" (both before and after the trial). According to the Casey Foundation, there has been a 46% drop in the detention of youths of color after the instrument was adopted, though several causes might be responsible for this change, including the adoption of other reforms designed to make the system less incarceration-oriented.²² A similar initiative is currently taking place in Florida, where the Department of Juvenile Justice collaborated with a company called Algorhythm to build a predictive tool for juvenile offenders.²³

Constructing the algorithms: different actors, varying methods

A wide and heterogeneous range of actors contributes to the construction and implementation of algorithmic approaches to criminal justice in the United States, including governmental organizations – both federal and local – as well as non-profit organizations and private corporations. All of these actors have different resources for contributing to the analysis. Technology developers make different choices about the data sets, computing skills, and testing methods used to build the predictive instruments. Such choices in turn shape the variables taken into account in the models, which can vary widely, and affect the results provided by the risk-assessment tools.

How is a risk-assessment algorithm built? Statisticians create predictive models by "training" computers with large sets of historical data. By taking the records of past criminal cases – including data on sentences, recidivism, and demographics – a statistician can identify which variables show up the most in relevant cases. Then, statisticians reverse the process, looking for those same variables in new cases in order to make predictions. If their predictions achieve a sufficient level of accuracy in controlled tests, the algorithm can be deemed predictive and applied to active cases. As in all other types of statistical analysis, dealing with a small sample size or a large amount of missing data (e.g., incomplete records for which variables such as the defendant's prior criminal record, perhaps occurring in another jurisdiction, is lacking) is a challenge because it can make the model less accurate. Statisticians and computer scientists also need to decide which modeling strategy to adopt. These models may be created manually using basic statistical techniques.²⁴ An overwhelming majority of existing risk-assessment tools rely on more basic strategies and static models. Statisticians then reverse the model: instead of examining the causes of recidivism, the model is used to predict the risk of recidivism for any given individual.

Last, the algorithm is tested and its predictions are compared to actual cases that have been sentenced by judges, either in the past ("retrospective sampling") or based on new referrals received during a given period of time after the development of the algorithm ("prospective sampling").²⁵

Depending on the financial means of the organization constructing the algorithm and the size of the jurisdiction concerned, the size of the data set, the amount of missing data, and the sophistication of the modeling techniques used, the quality of the algorithm will vary. For example, the Arnold Foundation's PSA pretrial instrument uses a database of over 1.5 million cases from 300 jurisdictions. Other instruments rely on data as small as several thousand cases. In some cases, the algorithm is even built using what is called the "consensus method," that is, without a data set or statistical test. Rather, judges and criminal justice specialists agree on a set of variables that, in their opinion, are significant in estimating the risk of an offender.²⁶

These differences in resources and methods lead to a wide range of variation between the algorithms. For example, whereas the Arnold Foundation's PSA only considers variables having to do with the criminal history of the defendant and her age, most pretrial risk assessment tools, including the one used in Virginia, includes additional variables such as employment situation, length at residence, whether the offender is a primary caregiver, and whether she has a history of drug abuse.²⁷ Other risk-assessment tools include a quick psychological survey and take into account "subjective" variables about the defendant's "emotional status" or "personal attitude," even though psychologists rarely administer the surveys.²⁸

Algorithms, fairness, and disparities

This proliferation and piecemeal adoption of predictive algorithms developed using a wide range of methods raises significant questions about the fairness of the judicial system as a whole, particularly when such tools move outside of probation and parole decisions into sentencing. The U.S. legal system provides officials with substantial discretion over parole and probation – discretion that has been used to implement predictive, statistical techniques – but there are still significant legal protections at the sentencing stage.

Following former Attorney General Eric H. Holder's worries about "unwarranted sentencing disparities" between jurisdictions and his recent reminder that the current system runs the risk of deviating from "the principle that offenders who commit similar offenses and have comparable criminal histories should be sentenced similarly,"²⁹ it is important to consider whether or not the trend toward using risk assessment tools at the sentencing stage might increase or decrease sentencing disparities within and between jurisdictions. Will wealthier jurisdictions have more sophisticated predictive instruments than poorer jurisdictions? Will it make a significant difference for defendants to be sentenced in one jurisdiction rather than another because one or the other has a "friendlier" algorithm? Although these algorithms are not making judgments in lieu of

judges, it is not yet clear how these judges are incorporating them into their process, how the algorithm influences their decisions, or how these new tools challenge or reinforce pre-existing biases and inequities in judicial decision-making.

Regardless of their impact, the very method used to build these algorithms might make them unconstitutional. None of the sentencing instruments use race as a variable, yet many variables included in the models play the role of 'proxies' for race, in that they strongly correlate with race and reflect racial bias. For example, considering a defendant's place of residence (e.g. zip codes) can end up targeting neighborhoods where residents are predominantly low-income African-Americans. These group-based features are then incorporated into the algorithms, which may mean that racial minorities face longer sentences for the same crimes as similarly adjudicated nonminority defendants. This goes further than race. For example, many risk-assessment tools take gender into account in their algorithm, since men are statistically more likely to commit offenses than women.

Starr argues that statistical sentencing based on gender and socio-economic characteristics is unconstitutional. As Starr explains, "the Supreme Court has squarely rejected statistical discrimination – use of group tendencies as a proxy for individual characteristics – as permissible justification for otherwise constitutionally forbidden discrimination."³⁰ People have the right to be treated – and sentenced – as individuals and not on account of "risky" characteristics of a group to which they belong. The ACLU challenged the constitutionality of risk- assessment tools along similar lines and filed an amicus brief in the Virginia Court of Appeals, arguing that sentencing based on statistical generalizations "cuts to the core of the fundamental constitutional principles of equality and fairness."³¹ Several practitioners have disagreed with these positions, however, and maintained their support for risk-assessment tools that do not include socio-economic variables in the models.³²

Most analyses of this question still suffer from a lack of information. Risk-assessment algorithms are usually kept secret and proprietary: most actors (non-profit companies, for-profit companies, and jurisdictions) refuse to share either the algorithms or the training data sets.

Using algorithms in the criminal justice system: shifting discretion

How are sentencing algorithms used in courthouses? The daily practices associated with datadriven sentencing might not always match the ambitious goals of the advocates who started the process. In fact, an increased reliance on risk-assessment tools might come with unintended effects.

Take the example of discretion: one of the main arguments developed by advocates of data-driven sentencing is that algorithms should be favored because they reduce discretion, not in a direct way

but by "nudging" judges, prosecutors, and other court staff to follow the predictions of the algorithm.³³ These advocates argue that quantification helps to hold judges and prosecutors more accountable for their decisions. Algorithms and "smart statistics" are presented as an easy solution for making sentencing more consistent and efficient.³⁴ But little is known about the efficacy of such interventions.

Historical examples can be introduced as cautionary tales. Consider the dynamics surrounding Sentencing Guidelines, a process intended to address earlier concerns about discretion. Beginning in the mid-1960s, a broad bipartisan movement emerged to promote sentencing reform. Progressive advocates thought that existing disparities in sentencing revealed overt discrimination and a punitive mindset among judges, whereas right-wing groups believed that judges were too lenient and saw them as the primary culprits for rising crime rates. Both groups thought that determinate sentencing was the solution. They supported the Sentencing Reform Act and the creation of Sentencing Guidelines, which were sponsored by Senator Ted Kennedy and passed in 1984.³⁵

It soon turned out that instead of eliminating discretion, the Sentencing Guidelines led to a displacement of discretion. Judges started complaining about the Guidelines, which they found constraining and complicated to use. The Guidelines kept changing to take into account new categories of offenses, a more complex system of exceptions and reductions emerged over time, and judges struggled to follow and implement these changes.

Prosecutors, however, were not constrained at all by the Guidelines. They saw instead a significant increase in their relative decision-making power: they were the ones deciding on the charges that would then constrain the decision of the judges, since it would determine the "Offense Level" column in the Sentencing Tables. In addition, the increasing number of criminal cases and general overload of the court system led to a dramatic increase in plea-bargaining, a mechanism where prosecutorial discretion rather than judicial discretion reigns. Today, 97% of cases do not go to trial: they end in a plea bargain with a prosecutor.³⁶

In other words, discretion did not disappear with the Sentencing Guidelines. Instead, it shifted from judges to prosecutors. The Guidelines became advisory instead of mandatory in 2005, but their effects are here to stay; the exponential increase in plea bargaining is widely believed to have contributed to increasing rates and lengths of incarceration sentences for low-income minorities.³⁷

Learning from the case of the Sentencing Guidelines, we need to ask similar questions about the rise of algorithmic sentencing. Instead of assuming that risk-assessment tools will rationalize the decision-making process, make judges and prosecutors more accountable, and curb discrimination, we should pay more attention to the unintended shifts of discretion that they might entail. Who will be responsible for entering the names and characteristics of the defendants into the software program? Who will be reading and interpreting the results? What practices will

become common-place as people exploit or optimize for algorithmic results? And how will these displace or shift sentencing practices and power in ways that parallel the shifts in power and discretion that resulted from the introduction of the Sentencing Guidelines? Which strategies will people be able to develop in order to change the settings of the software program when a result does not match their intuition? Examining such practical questions is crucial in order to understand the actual effects of evidence- based instruments on criminal sentencing.

"Overrides," incarceration, and the role of punishment

A final major question emerges in examining risk-assessment tools: how can we assess whether algorithms contribute to lower rates of incarceration and improve the fairness of the criminal justice system instead of worsen it?

Advocates of risk-based sentencing argue that in their current form algorithms merely provide 'indicative' predictions of risk. Most judges and prosecutors also argue that they do not blindly follow the results provided by algorithms when making a decision about an individual offender: they rely on their expertise and clinical experience to assess her personality, situation, and risk of recidivism.

Yet existing research in behavioral economics and cognitive sociology shows that it is psychologically difficult and rare to "override" the recommendations provided by an algorithm.³⁸ In fact, judges and prosecutors are likely to follow the predictions provided by risk-assessment tools. A quantitative assessment provided by a software program generally seems more reliable, scientific, and legitimate than other sources of information, including one's feelings about an offender. This is the case not only for laymen, but also for highly trained professionals³⁹: it is hard to challenge numbers and equations when one has not been trained in statistics. Consequently, when the algorithm provides a "high" estimate of risk, the tendency will be to incarcerate, regardless of other factors. Judges and prosecutors might also override the algorithmic information in biased ways. A recent report on juvenile justice shows that "detain overrides" (e.g., a judge's decision to incarcerate a defendant when the algorithm provides a low risk estimate) are much more frequent than "release overrides" (e.g., the decision to release a defendant when the algorithm provides a high risk estimate).⁴⁰

Eventually, judges and prosecutors might change their sentencing practices in order to match the predictions of the algorithms. As behavioral economists Amos Tversky and Daniel Kahneman have shown, "anchoring" plays an important role in decision-making: people draw on the very first piece of evidence at their disposal, however weak, when making subsequent decisions.⁴¹ If the predictions of the algorithms are higher than the ones that judges had in mind, they might increase their sentences without realizing that they are following the algorithm. Professional training should act against anchoring, yet judges and prosecutors might not be entirely immune.

Perhaps even more problematic is the theory of justice implicitly embedded in the algorithms. Punishment is usually said to have four main justifications: retribution (the punishment must fit the crime and be proportionate to the severity of the infraction), deterrence (the punishment discourages people from committing crimes), incapacitation (the punishment positively prevents someone from offending, for example through imprisonment), and rehabilitation (which emphasizes instead the potential recovery of offenders and their inclusion in the social body). Risk-assessment tools emphasize one major justification at the detriment of the others: incapacitation.⁴² As currently designed, algorithms privilege a view of justice based on estimating the "risk" posed by the offender when deciding on a sentence designed to incapacitate dangerous individuals. Considerations of retribution, deterrence, and rehabilitation are not embedded in the current versions of these algorithms.

Although intended to do the opposite, there is a risk that risk-assessment tools may augur for even more incarceration than the methods they replace, going against the goal of many advocates on the left who support evidence-based reform in the hopes that it will reduce incarceration. This poses a set of important questions on the best way to encourage judges and prosecutors to use algorithms for lowering rather than increasing sentences. What could be changed in the design of the software programs to make judges and prosecutors more likely to override the predictions when needed?⁴³ How could we include non-incapacitative goals in the statistical tools? These questions need to be raised before sentencing algorithms become completely institutionalized in their current form.

Where data is needed

Several broader issues make it hard to assess and reform the decision-making process in criminal justice. One of them is the lack of data comparing the sentencing decisions of different judges, courts, jurisdictions, and states. In response to long-standing concerns and growing public debate on the fairness and efficacy of the criminal justice system, there has been a steady increase in tools, like software programs, that can provide performance indicators about decision-making practices in criminal justice.⁴⁴

Yet we also need more information about the content of sentencing decisions. How do rates of incarceration vary depending on the prosecutor, judges, court, and state involved? Similarly, how do these change depending on where one looks in the criminal justice chain (policing, bail, sentencing, probation and parole)? Judges and prosecutors might welcome this feedback about their decisions: many judges explain that they suffer from isolation and do not know how their decisions compare to the ones of their colleagues; they are often shocked when they find out that there are significant differences.⁴⁵

Several organizations are securing reliable evidence about sentencing decisions across jurisdictions,⁴⁶ but more work remains to be done. Risk-assessment-tools could aid in this process.

For example, in addition to predicting risk and providing recommendations about sentencing, algorithms could compare the actual decisions of the judges and prosecutors who used them and compile comparative statistics at the level of the jurisdiction. This type of feedback, analyzed and interpreted by different actors invested in improving criminal justice might make a significant difference in changing the current system.

Questions

- 1. What role should algorithms play in criminal justice decision-making? How can we make certain that these tools are not used inappropriately?
- 2. Are data-driven parole, probation, bail, and sentencing risk-assessment tools used to correct biases in the criminal justice system and reduce high rates of incarceration? There is limited empirical research on the efficacy of risk-assessment algorithms in producing more fair outcomes. How can we make sure that the rhetoric of putting an end to mass incarceration is not retooled to justify adopting tools that have little to do with this goal?
- 3. How can we train judges and prosecutors to use the algorithms in ways that will reduce discrimination and mass incarceration? What should be the role of law schools in this process?
- 4. What types of variables should be included in the algorithms? How can we make sure that the variables do not increase inequality between groups instead of reducing it? Are tools using variables about the socio-economic background and gender of the defendant unconstitutional? If so, what are the consequences?
- 5. How could we make sentencing algorithms and risk-assessment tools accessible? What about sharing the data sets used to calibrate data scores? What processes should be in place to build trust around the algorithms themselves?
- 6. How can we avoid a situation in which algorithms become "black boxes" that cannot be fixed? Who has the power to change an algorithm? How do we ensure algorithmic accountability? Can we imagine a system with regular checks by a third-party agency? What about the defendants themselves and their attorneys: could they have access to the algorithms used to estimate their level of "risk"? How do they challenge and interrogate proprietary tools?

¹ We are very grateful for the strong contributions and insights made by Sorelle Friedler, Sonja Starr, Aurélie Ouss, David Robinson, Harlan Yu, Corrine Yu, Patrick Davison, and Angie Waller in the research and production of this primer.

² Harcourt, Bernard E. 2006. *Against Prediction: Profiling, Policing, and Punishing in an Actuarial Age.* Chicago: University of Chicago Press, p. 39.

³ For an overview, see Barry-Jester, Anna Maria, Ben Casselman, and Dana Goldstein. "Should Prison Sentences Be Based On Crimes That Haven't Been Committed Yet?" *FiveThirtyEight*, August 18, 2015. <u>http://fivethirtyeight.com/features/prison-reform-risk-assessment/</u>.

⁴ According to a 2000 meta-study by a team of psychologists, experts who make decisions using statistical actuarial tools are 10% more accurate at predicting human behavior than experts who do not use such tools: Grove, William M., David H. Zald, Boyd S. Lebow, Beth E. Snitz, and Chad Nelson. "Clinical versus mechanical prediction: a meta-analysis." *Psychological assessment* 12, no. 1 (2000): 19. Available at https://www.psych.umn.edu/faculty/grove/112clinicalversusstatisticalprediction.pdf. Recent research on the uses of actuarial risk assessment among federal probation officers confirmed these findings: Oleson, J. C., Scott W. VanBenschoten, Charles R. Robinson, and Christopher T. Lowenkamp. "Training to see risk: Measuring the accuracy of clinical and actuarial risk assessments among federal probation officers." *Fed. Probation* 75 (2011): 52. Available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=258839.

⁵ "Why Smart Statistics Are the Key to Fighting Crime," *TED*, October 2013.

https://www.ted.com/talks/annemilgramwhysmartstatisticsarethekeytofightingcrime/transcript?language=en.

⁶ Dewan, Shaila. "Judges Replacing Conjecture With Formula for Bail." *The New York Times*, June 26, 2015. http://www.nytimes.com/2015/06/27/us/turning-the-granting-of-bail-into-a-science.html.; Walsh, Leila. "To Minimize Injustice, Use Big Data." *Laura and John Arnold Foundation*. Accessed October 19, 2015.

http://www.arnoldfoundation.org/minimize-injustice-use-big-data/.; "Juvenile Detention Alternatives Initiative: 2013 Annual Results Report, Intersite Conference Summary," *The Annie E. Casey Foundation*, <u>http://www.aecf.org/m/resourcedoc/aecf-JDAI2013AnnualResultsReport-2014.pdf</u>.

⁷ Mamalian, Cynthia A. "State of the Science of Pretrial Risk Assessment," *Pretrial Justice Institute, Bureau of Justice Assistance*, March 2011, <u>https://www.bja.gov/publications/pjipretrialriskassessment.pdf.</u>

⁸ Starr, Sonja B. 2014. "Evidence-Based Sentencing and the Scientific Rationalization of Discrimination." Stanford Law Review 66 (4): 803-871, here p. 815-816. <u>https://www.stanfordlawreview.org/sites/default/files/66StanLRev803-Starr.pdf</u>.

⁹ For legal scholarship on the topic, see Garland, David. 2002. *The Culture of Control: Crime and Social Order in Contemporary Society*. Chicago: University Of Chicago Press.

¹⁰ "Criminal Justice Fact Sheet," NAACP, Accessed October 19, 2015. <u>http://www.naacp.org/pages/criminal-justice-fact-sheet.</u>; "World Prison Brief: United States of America," *Institute for Criminal Policy Research*,

http://www.prisonstudies.org/country/united-states-america.; Lee, Michelle Ye Hee. "Does the United States Really Have 5 Percent of the World's Population and One Quarter of the World's Prisoners?" *The Washington Post*, April 30, 2015. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/fact-checker/wp/2015/04/30/does-the-united-states-really-have-five-percent-of-worlds-population-and-one-quarter-of-the-worlds-prisoners/.

Leonhardt, Justin Wolfers David, and Kevin Quealy. "1.5 Million Missing Black Men." *The New York Times*, April 20, 2015. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2015/04/20/upshot/missing-black-men.html</u>

¹² "Why Smart Statistics Are the Key to Fighting Crime," *TED*, October 2013.

https://www.ted.com/talks/annemilgramwhysmartstatisticsarethekeytofightingcrime/transcript?language=en.

¹³ Walsh, Leila. "More than 20 Cities and States Adopt Risk Assessment Tool to Help Judges Decide Which Defendants to Detain prior to Trial." *Laura and John Arnold Foundation*. June 26, 2015. <u>http://www.arnoldfoundation.org/more-than-20-</u>cities-and-states-adopt-risk-assessment-tool-to-help-judges-decide-which-defendants-to-detain-prior-to-trial/.

¹⁴ Walsh, Leila. "More than 20 Cities and States Adopt Risk Assessment Tool to Help Judges Decide Which Defendants to Detain prior to Trial." *Laura and John Arnold Foundation*, June 26, 2015. <u>http://www.arnoldfoundation.org/more-than-20-</u>cities-and-states-adopt-risk-assessment-tool-to-help-judges-decide-which-defendants-to-detain-prior-to-trial/.

¹⁵ See 18 USC § 3553, "Imposition of a sentence."

¹⁶ See Harcourt, Bernard E. 2006. *Against Prediction: Profiling, Policing, and Punishing in an Actuarial Age.* Chicago: University of Chicago Press; Espeland, Wendy Nelson, et Berit Irene Vannebo. 2007. "Accountability, Quantification, and Law." *Annual Review of Law and Social Science* 3 (1): 21n43.

¹⁷ Barry-Jester, Anna Maria, Ben Casselman, and Dana Goldstein. "Should Prison Sentences Be Based On Crimes That Haven't Been Committed Yet?" *FiveThirtyEight*, August 18, 2015. http://fivethirtyeight.com/features/prison-reform-riskassessment/.; "Risk Assessment Project," *Pennsylvania Commission on Sentencing*, <u>http://pcs.la.psu.edu/publications-andresearch/research-and-evaluation-reports/risk-assessment</u>.; "Risk Assessment Needs Project - Interim Report 7: Validation of Risk Scale," Pennsylvania Commission on Sentencing, 2013, <u>http://pcs.la.psu.edu/publications-and-research/research-andevaluation-reports/risk-assessment/phase-i-reports/interim-report-7-validation-of-risk-scale/view.</u>; "Risk/Needs Assessment Project - Special Report: Impact of Removing Demographic Factors," Pennsylvania Commission on Sentencing, 2015, <u>http://pcs.la.psu.edu/publications-and-research/research-rese</u>

¹⁸ Harcourt, Bernard E. 2006. *Against Prediction: Profiling, Policing, and Punishing in an Actuarial Age.* Chicago: University of Chicago Press, p. 78.

¹⁹ "LSI-R - Level of Service Inventory-Revised," MHS, <u>https://www.mhs.com/product.aspx?gr=saf&prod=lsi-r&id=overview</u>. Another widely-used instrument is the Salient Factor Score: Hoffman, Peter B., and Sheldon Adelberg. "Salient Factor Score: A Nontechnical Overview, The." *Fed. Probation* 44 (1980): 44. Available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/App/publications/abstract.aspx?ID=72196.

²⁰ Curcio, Peter. "Is COMPAS Leading Us The Wrong Way?" *Law Enforcement Today*, October 11, 2012. http://www.lawenforcementtoday.com/2012/10/11/is-compas-leading-us-the-wrong-way/.

²¹ Starr, Sonja B. 2014. "Evidence-Based Sentencing and the Scientific Rationalization of Discrimination." *Stanford Law Review* 66 (4): 803-871, p. 813. <u>https://www.stanfordlawreview.org/sites/default/files/66StanLRev803-Starr.pdf</u>.

"Juvenile Detention Alternatives Initiative: 2013 Annual Results Report, Inter-site Conference Summary," *The Annie E. Casey Foundation*, 2013, <u>http://www.aecf.org/resources/juvenile-detention-alternatives-initiative-2013-annual-results-report/.</u>
"Florida's New Predictive Risk Tool Likely to Drive Down Juvenile Incarceration." The Chronicle of Social Change, June

23, 2015. <u>https://chronicleofsocialchange.org/featured/floridas-new-predictive-risk-tool-likely-to-drive-down-juvenile-</u> incarceration/10505.

²⁴ Berk, Richard. 2012. Criminal Justice Forecasts of Risk: A Machine Learning Approach, New York: Springer-Verlag.

²⁵ "Juvenile Detention Risk Assessment: A Practice Guide to Juvenile Detention Reform," *The Annie E. Casey Foundation*, 2006, p. 52. http://www.accf.org/m/resourceimg/accf-juveniledetentionriskassessment1-2006.pdf.

²⁶ "Juvenile Detention Risk Assessment: A Practice Guide to Juvenile Detention Reform," *The Annie E. Casey Foundation*, 2006, p. 12. http://www.accf.org/m/resourceimg/accf-juveniledetentionriskassessment1-2006.pdf.

²⁷ These variables can be found in the Virginia Pretrial Risk Assessment Instrument: "Risk Assessment: Evidence-based pretrial decision-making," *Pretrial Justice Institute*, <u>http://www.pretrial.org/download/risk-assessment/Risk%20Assessment.pdf</u>.

²⁸ Starr, Sonja B. 2014. "Evidence-Based Sentencing and the Scientific Rationalization of Discrimination." *Stanford Law Review* 66 (4): 803-871, p. 812. <u>https://www.stanfordlawreview.org/sites/default/files/66StanLRev803-Starr.pdf.</u>

²⁹ U.S. Department of Justice, Criminal Division. Letter to the Honorable Patti B. Saris, July 29, 2014. http://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/criminal/legacy/2014/08/01/2014annual-letter-final-072814.pdf.; U.S. Department of Justice, "Attorney General Eric Holder Speaks at the National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers 57th Annual Meeting and 13th State Criminal Justice Network Conference: Remarks as Prepared for Delivery," August 1, 2014. http://www.justice.gov/opa/speech/attorney-general-eric-holder-speaks-national-association-criminal-defense-lawyers-57th.

³⁰ Starr, Sonja B. 2014. "Evidence-Based Sentencing and the Scientific Rationalization of Discrimination." *Stanford Law Review* 66 (4): 803-871, p. 827. <u>https://www.stanfordlawreview.org/sites/default/files/66StanLRev803-Starr.pdf</u>.

³¹ "ACLU Brief Challenges the Constitutionality of Virginia's Sex Offender Risk Assessment Guidelines," *American Civil Liberties Union of Virginia*, October 28, 2003. <u>https://acluva.org/1671/aclu-brief-challenges-constitutionality-of-virginias-sex-offender-risk-assessment-guidelines/</u>. The case was dismissed by the State Court of Appeal, which argued that the risk-assessment tool was only advisory.; "Should Prison Sentences Be Based On Crimes That Haven't Been Committed Yet?" *Five ThirtyEight*, August 18, 2015. <u>http://fivethirtyeight.com/features/prison-reform-risk-assessment/</u>.

³² Walsh, Leila. "To Minimize Injustice, Use Big Data." *Laura and John Arnold Foundation*, August 20, 2014. http://www.arnoldfoundation.org/minimize-injustice-use-big-data/.

³³ For a definition of "nudging" and a summary of behavioral economics, see Richard H. Thaler and Cass R. Sunstein, 2009, Nudge. *Improving Decisions About Health, Wealth, and Happiness*. New York: Penguin Books.

³⁴ "Why Smart Statistics Are the Key to Fighting Crime," *TED*, October 2013.

https://www.ted.com/talks/annemilgramwhysmartstatisticsarethekeytofightingcrime/transcript?language=en.

³⁵ Espeland, Wendy Nelson, et Berit Irene Vannebo. 2007. "Accountability, Quantification, and Law." *Annual Review of Law and Social Science* 3 (1): 21n43.;

Harcourt, Bernard E. 2006. Against Prediction: Profiling, Policing, and Punishing in an Actuarial Age. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

³⁶ Resnick, Judith, 2006. "Whither and Whether Adjudication." *Boston University Law Review* 86: 1101-1154. Available at https://www.bu.edu/law/central/jd/organizations/journals/bulr/volume86n5/documents/RESNIKv.3.pdf.; Alexander,

Michelle. 2010. *The New Jim Crow. Mass Incarceration in an Age of Colorblindness*. New York: The New Press.; Rakoff, Jed S., Jed S. Rakoff, John Paul Stevens, and Geoffrey O'Brien. "Why Innocent People Plead Guilty." *The New York Review of Books*, November 20, 2014. <u>http://www.nybooks.com/articles/archives/2014/nov/20/why-innocent-people-plead-guilty/</u>.

³⁷ Recent research by the Vera Institute found that Black and Hispanic defendants were significantly more likely to be offered plea deals on misdemeanors than were white or Asian defendants: Jr, James C. Mckinley. "Study Finds Racial Disparity in Criminal Prosecutions." The New York Times, July 8, 2014. <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2014/07/09/nyregion/09race.html</u>.; Kutateladze, Besiki Luka, and Nancy R. Andiloro. "Prosecution and Racial Justice in New York County-Technical Report," Report Submitted to the National Institute of Justice (2014). <u>https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdfliles1/nij/grants/247227.pdf</u>.

³⁸ See for example Thaler, Richard H. 1999. "Mental Accounting Matters," *Journal of Behavioral Decision Making*, 12: 183-206.

³⁹ Hannah-Moffat, Kelly, Maurutto, Paula, and Sarah Turnbull. 2010."Negotiated Risk: Actuarial Assessment and Discretion in Probation." Canadian Journal of Law and Society. 24 (3): 391-409. More generally, see Porter, Theodore M. 1996. *Trust in Numbers. The Pursuit of Objectivity in Science and Public Life*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

⁴⁰ "Juvenile Detention Risk Assessment: A Practice Guide to Juvenile Detention Reform," *The Annie E. Casey Foundation*, 2006, p. 44-46. <u>http://www.aecf.org/m/resourceimg/aecf-juveniledetentionriskassessment1-2006.pdf.</u>

⁴¹ Tversky, Amos, and Daniel Kahneman. 1974. "Judgment Under Uncertainty: Heuristics and Biases." Science 185 (4157): 1124–1131; DiMaggio, Paul. 1997. "Culture and Cognition." *Annual Review of Sociology*, 23: 263–287.; D'Andrade, Roy. 1995. The Development of Cognitive Anthropology, New York: Cambridge University Press. ⁴² Harcourt, Bernard E. 2006. *Against Prediction: Profiling, Policing, and Punishing in an Actuarial Age*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.

⁴³ See for the example the idea that people are more likely to use and accept algorithms if they are able to modify them: Dietvorst, Berkeley J., Joseph

P. Simmons, and Cade Massey. "Overcoming Algorithm Aversion: People Will Use Algorithms If They Can (Even Slightly) Modify Them." SSRN Scholarly Paper. Rochester, NY: Social Science Research Network, June 11, 2015. http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstractid=2616787.

⁴⁴ For example, CourTool and CourtStats: "Performance Measurement Resource Guide," National Center for State Courts, <u>http://www.ncsc.org/Topics/Court-Management/Performance-Measurement/Resource-Guide.aspx.</u>; Mckinley, James C. "New York Courts Cut Time Between Arrest and Arraignment." *The New York Times*, March 19, 2014.

http://www.nytimes.com/2014/03/20/nyregion/new-york-courts-meet-elusive-goal-from-arrest-to-arraignment-in-under-24-hours.html.

⁴⁵ See for example "Required Reading; Judicial Isolation." *The New York Times*, July 16, 1984, sec. U.S. http://www.nytimes.com/1984/07/16/us/required-reading-judicial-isolation.html. The desire to receive feedback also frequently came up in the interviews that I conducted with judges and prosecutors during an ethnographic study of a courthouse in the outskirts of Paris after the urban riots of 2005. See Christin, Angèle. 2008. "Emergency Hearings: Inquiry on a Judicial Practice, Paris: La Découverte."

⁴⁶ For example, "Measures for Justice," <u>http://measuresforjustice.org/</u>. ; Subramanian, Ram, Rebecka Moreno and Sharyn Broomhead, "Recalibrating Justice: A Review of 2013 State Sentencing and Corrections Trends," *Vera Institute of Justice*, July 15, 2014. <u>http://www.vera.org/pubs/state-sentencing-and-corrections-trends-2013</u>.